
 
 

AGENDA 
 

Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the  
Butte County Mosquito and Vector Control District 

 
(BCMVCD) Board Room, 5117 Larkin Road, Oroville, CA 95965. The Board of Trustees is committed to making its proceedings 

accessible to all citizens. Individuals with special needs should call District staff at 530-533-6038 or 530-342-7350, Monday through 
Thursday, 6:00 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. to request disability-related modifications/accommodations or to request materials in alternate formats. 

All requests for special accommodations and/or alternative format documents must be made 48 hours prior to the meeting. 
 
 
1. Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees Meeting Time:   12:00 PM  Date:  October 18, 2023 
 
2. Call to Order – 12:00 PM (Call Roll) 
 
3. Persons Wishing to Address the Board on Items Not on the Agenda (limit to 5 minutes): 
 
4. Approval of Minutes of the Meeting of:  September 13, 2023 
 
5. Persons Wishing to Address the Board Pertaining to Closed Session Matters:  N/A 
 
6. Closed Session Announcement (District Legal Counsel Present):  None 
 
7. Reports: (7.1 – 7.5) 
 
7.1 District Manager's Report   
 

The District Manager will provide a brief report on current District business and activities.  The Manager will also 
report on District employees, meetings attended, and current projects.  

 
7.2 District Departments Report 
 

The Assistant Manager and District staff members present, will provide reports on all the business and activities of 
all the District's departments.  District departments include Entomology, Ground Operations, Aircraft Operations, 
and Public Information and Outreach.  
 

7.3 2023 / 2024 First Quarter Fiscal Report 
  
 By the time of the Board Meeting, staff will have the 2023/2024 1st quarter fiscal report prepared and available for 

review.  The Administrative Manager will discuss and explain the report.  Additionally, the District Manager will be 
available to answer questions and assist in explaining the report. 

 
7.4 2023 BCMVCD 3rd Quarter Newsletter  
 



The Assistant Manager will review the District’s 3rd Quarter Newsletter which will be available for review at the 
meeting.  The Assistant Manager will report on the topics presented in the newsletter. 
 

7.5 Board of Trustees Terms 
 
Board of Trustees; Member Barth, Member Johnson, and Member Reynolds have terms expiring December 31, 
2023, and will be asked if reappointment is desired.  If reappointment is desired, District staff will send letters to 
those Members respective appointing bodies reminding that their appointee’s term is expiring. 
 

8. Policy Matters: (8.1 - 8.2) 
    
8.1 Consider a Capital Expenditure for Four (4) New “Fleet” 2024 Ford F150 4x4 Super-cab Pickup Trucks 
 

The Board will be asked to consider a Capital Expenditure for four (4) new “fleet” 2024 Ford F150 4x4 Super-cab 
pickup trucks.  With the continued delays in production, it is believed that these 4 trucks if approved, would not 
arrive until mid to late 2024. 
 

8.2 Consider a Capital Expenditure for Four (4) New “Lot” 2022-2024 Ford F150 4x4 Super-cab Pickup Trucks 
 
 The Board will be asked to consider a Capital Expenditure for four (4) new “lot” 2022-2024 Ford F150 4x4 Super-

cab pickup trucks.  These expenditures have been budgeted for and District management is requesting a do not 
exceed price as lot vehicle inventory is extremely fluid. 

   
9. Topic of the Month:   
 

The Board will hear a report from the District’s Vector Ecologist / Fish Biologist on the biology of Culiseta inornata. 
 
10. Approve Payment of The Bills: 
 

The Board will be asked to review the demands made upon the District for the past month and consider approving 
the payment of the bills. 
 

11. Personnel:   
 

All seasonal employees were laid off on September 28, 2023, except for the Lab Technician who voluntarily 
separated from the District on October 5, 2023. 

 
12. Correspondence:  N/A 
 
13.  Other Business:  N/A  
 
14. Persons Wishing to Address the Board Pertaining to Closed Session Matters:  N/A 
 
15. Closed Session Matters (District Legal Counsel Not Present):  None 
 
16. Adjournment: (Next Regular Meeting of the BCMVCD Board of Trustees is November 8, 2023 at the Oroville 

Headquarters at 5117 Larkin Road, Oroville, CA 95965) 



Regular Minutes of the Board of Trustees of the Butte County Mosquito and Vector Control 
District Meeting held September 13, 2023 

 
Members Present:  Assistant Secretary Bruce Johnson, Vice President Dr. Larry Kirk, Philip 
LaRocca, Secretary Melissa Schuster, Carl Starkey, and President Bo Sheppard. 

 
Members Excused:  Dr. Albert Beck, Darlene Fredericks, Michael Barth, and Chuck Reynolds. 

 
Members Absent:  None. 

Also Present:  District Manager Matt Ball, Assistant Manager AAron Lumsden, Administrative 
Manager Maritza Sandoval, and Entomologist Amanda Bradford. 

1. The Regular Meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Butte County Mosquito and Vector Control 
District held on September 13, 2023, at 444 Otterson Drive, Chico, CA 95928. 
 

2. The September 13, 2023, Butte County Mosquito and Vector Control District regular meeting of the 
Board of Trustees was called to order at 4:09 PM by President Sheppard. 
 

3. Without a quorum, President Sheppard requested reports to go first before action items. Seeing 
and hearing no persons wishing to address the Board on items not on the agenda, President 
Sheppard proceeded to reports. 
 

4. No persons wishing to address the Board on closed session matters. 
 

5. No closed session matters needing legal counsel. 
 

6.   Reports (6.1 – 6.2) 
 

6.1 Under item 6.1 of Reports, District Manager’s Report, the District Manager reported that on August 
10, 2023, the District completed the monthly management meeting, staff meeting and all vehicle 
inspections.  The District’s Safety Committee and management held their monthly meeting.  

 
On August 14, 2023, District management attended the monthly West Nile virus (WNV) task force 
meeting with Butte County Public Health.  The District shared mosquito abundance reports and 
both agencies discussed WNV season. The District has been releasing press releases as needed 
for WNV positive mosquitoes, sentinel chickens, and dead birds.  BCPH has and will continue to 
issue all other WNV related press releases.   

 
On August 17, 2023, the District Manager and Board President provided a tour to representatives 
of Senator Dahle’s office, representatives of Assemblymember Gallager’s office, and 
representatives of California Special District Association.  The tour received high praise from those 
that attended.  The tour was a complete overview of how the District operates.  

  
On August 18, 2023, the District Manager attended the biweekly Legislative Regulatory Committee 
call.  MVCAC lobbyists and committee members reviewed legislation and current regulatory issues 
throughout the state.   

 
On August 21, 2023, the District Manager and Administrative Manager attended the Butte County 
Special Districts Association meeting.  The chapter had disbanded during the COVID-19 pandemic 
and is reforming.  The District’s Administrative Manager was appointed to sit on and represent 
Butte County special districts on the County’s investment oversight committee.  Also on this date, 
the District had a Special Meeting of the Board of Trustees at 2:00 PM at the Oroville office.  A 
quorum was present. 

 
On August 24, 2023, Don Russell of Galloway and Associates toured the District to continue 
working on the plans for the vehicle expansion project. 

 
On August 29 and 30, 2023, the District Manager and Administrative Manager attended the 
California Special Districts Association Annual Conference.  The conference was informative, 
educational, and enlightening.  The conference was well worth attending and a lot of subject 
matters were covered concerning special district laws, regulations, and procedures.  

 
On September 1, 2023, the District Manager attended the biweekly Legislative Regulatory 
Committee call.  MVCAC lobbyists and committee members reviewed legislation and current 
regulatory issues throughout the state.  The District Manager was thanked by MVCAC lobbyists 
and the executive committee for hosting the legislative tour. 

 
The District remained open and operational on Monday, September 4, 2023. 

 



On September 6, 2023, District management attended a meeting with Leading Edge and 
Associates to discuss and review the current MapVision 3.0 project.  As a reminder, MapVision 3.0 
should go live before next mosquito season. 

 
6.2 Under item 6.2 of Reports, the Assistant Manager reported that the District's New Jersey light traps 

have continued catching mosquitoes.  According to the graph, Culex pipiens populations are 
slightly lower than the previous year at this time; while Culex tarsalis populations are slightly higher 
than the previous year at this time.  Anopheles freeborni populations are significantly higher than 
the previous year at this time.  Aedes melanimon populations have yet to take off and are 
consistent with previous years at this time.  Sentinel chickens sera samples are continuing to be 
taken biweekly with 30/38 chickens testing positive for WNV.  CO2 trapping has continued and 
traps are being deployed routinely.  Mosquito pools are being submitted for mosquito-borne 
disease.  As of September 5th, 2023, 435 pools have been submitted; with 57 of those pools being 
positive .  Also, Aedes aegypti has been detected a total of 33 times in Chico, 43 times in Oroville, 
8 times in Hamilton City, 3 times in Thermalito, 1 time in Gridley, and now in Biggs. 
 
West Nile virus (WNV) activity has increased within the District's service area with a total of 17 
positive humans, 1 positive horse, 66 positive pools, 30 positive chickens, and 2 dead birds.  WNV 
has been identified in 75 humans, 443 dead birds, 3,161 mosquito pools, 123 chickens, and 16 
horses in California to date. 

 
The District’s four indoor fish tanks are fully operational and produced 9,388 fry in August and the 
District’s outdoor fish ponds have continued to produce high amounts of fish. 

 
Mosquito and Vector Control Specialists (Specialists) have continued with mosquito surveillance 
and treatments in rock pits, dredger pits, flood water areas, agricultural, ditches, drains and urban 
sources.  Service requests for inspections, fish, and treatments have increased over the past 
month with a total of 726 taken in the month of August.   

 
As of September 1st, the District has treated 7,748 acres of wetlands; compared to 3,575 acres at 
this time last year.  The District has treated 55,740 acres of rice this year, compared to 55,086 
acres at this time last year.  The District has made 13 ULV adulticide treatments thus far, 
compared to 8 ULV adulticide treatments at this time last year. 

 
The Public Relations (PR) Department is reviewing and updating (if needed) the District's website, 
brochures, photo and video files, and other informational documents.  The District public service 
announcements continue to run on newspapers, radio, television, and digital advertising. The 
District has done multiple interviews over the past month.  

 
After this final item of reports, President Sheppard asked the District Manager to proceeded to 
request approval of the minutes. 

 
7. After a quorum of the Board was present and after review of the minutes of August 9, 2023, it was 

then moved by Member Kirk, seconded by Member Starkey, and passed unanimously with a vote 
of 6 ayes and 0 nays to approve the minutes of the Board of Trustees meeting held August 9, 
2023, as written. 

 
8. After review of the minutes of August 21, 2023, it was then moved by Member Johnson, seconded 

by Member Sheppard, and passed unanimously with a vote of 6 ayes and 0 nays to approve the 
minutes of the Board of Trustees special meeting held August 21, 2023, as written. 

 
 After the approval of the minutes, President Sheppard asked the District Manager to proceed to 

policy matters.   
 

9.    Policy Matters (9.1 – 9.4) 
 
9.1  Under item 9.1 of Policy Matters, the Board was asked to consider a Capital Expenditure for three 

Satlock Falcon Pro’s and one AIMMS 30 for the District’s three aircraft. These items have been 
budgeted for. After some discussion it was moved by Member LaRocca, seconded by Member 
Schuster, and passed unanimously with a vote of 6 ayes and 0 nays to approve capital 
expenditure for three Satlock Falcon Pro’s and one AIMMS 30 through Leading Edge for a total of 
$94,114.00 plus tax.   

 
9.2 Under item 9.2 of Policy Matters, the Board was asked to consider amendments to General Policy, 

Policy 2080 Claims Against the District. It was moved by Member Johnson, seconded by Member 
Kirk, and passed unanimously with a vote of 6 ayes and 0 nays to approve General Policy, Policy 
2080 Claims Against the District as proposed.  

 
9.3 Under item 9.3 of Policy Matters, the Board was asked to consider adopting Resolution No. 23-07, 

a resolution adopting General Policy, Policy 2080 Claims Against District. It was moved by Member 



Kirk, seconded by Member Johnson, and passed unanimously with a vote of 6 ayes and 0 nays to 
adopt Resolution No. 23-07, a resolution adopting General Policy, Policy 2080 Claims Against 
District. 

 
9.4 Under item 9.4 of Policy Matters, the Board was asked to consider amendments to Operations 

Policy, Policy 3090 Records Retention. The amendment was recommended by District auditor. It 
was moved by Member Schuster, seconded by Member Starkey, and passed unanimously with a 
vote of 6 ayes and 0 nays to approve Operations Policy, Policy 3090, Records Retention as 
proposed. 

 
10. Under topic of the month, the District’s Entomologist gave a presentation on biology of Aedes 

melanimon.   
 

9 After reviewing the demands made upon the District for the past month, it was then moved by 
Member Starkey, seconded by Member LaRocca, and passed unanimously with a vote of 6 ayes 0 
nays to authorize checks numbered 52823 through 52956 be signed and distributed.  Expenditures 
for the month totaled $394,353.67. 
 

11. Under personnel to report, the District Manager reported that three seasonal employees voluntarily 
separated from the District on August 17, 2023, August 24, 2023, and September 13, 2023.  
 

12. No items of correspondence to report. 
 

13.  Under other business to report, the District Manager reported that the November 8, 2023, Board 
meeting will be at the District’s headquarters in Oroville followed by a day in the District tour.  
 

14. No persons wishing to address the Board pertaining to closed session matters.  
 

15. No closed session matters warranting legal counsel.  
 

16. President Sheppard announced adjournment at 5:12 PM and concluded by stating that the next 
regular meeting of the BCMVCD Board of Trustees would meet at 4:00 PM on October 11, 2023, at 
the Chico Substation’s Board Room at 444 Otterson Drive, Chico, CA 95928. 

 
 
Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

Melissa Schuster, 
Secretary 



MANAGER'S REPORT         OCTOBER 2023 
 
On September 11, 2023, District management attended the monthly West Nile virus (WNV) task force 
meeting with Butte County Public Health.  The District shared mosquito abundance reports and both 
agencies discussed WNV season. The District has been releasing press releases as needed for WNV 
positive mosquitoes, sentinel chickens, and dead birds.  BCPH has and will continue to issue all other 
WNV related press releases.   
 
On September 14, 2023, the District completed the monthly management meeting and staff meeting.  The 
District’s Safety Committee held their monthly meeting as well as management. 
 
On September 15, 2023, the District Manager attended the biweekly Legislative Regulatory Committee call.  
MVCAC lobbyists and committee members reviewed legislation and current regulatory issues throughout 
the state.   
 
On September 18, 2023, all vehicle inspections were conducted and completed. 
 
On September 25, 2023, District management attended a virtual meeting with the California State Water 
Resources Control Board to hear a report on the new vector control NPDES permit process. 
 
On September 28, 2023, District management attended the Sac Valley Regional meeting virtually to 
discuss MVCAC action items, MVCAC bylaws, hear reports from industry, CDPH, MVCAC committees and 
other MVCDs.  Also on this date, the seasonal lunch and meeting was held.   
 
On October 2, 2023, District management attended a meeting with Leading Edge and Associates to 
discuss and review drone surveillance and control techniques.  Leading Edge provided a free 
demonstration. 
 
On October 4, 2023, the District Manager attended the MVCAC Fall Quarterly meeting virtually.  Topics 
included finance, bylaws, and reports from committees as well as other business of the MVCAC. 



DISTRICT DEPARTMENT’S REPORT OCTOBER 2023 

LAB / VECTOR SURVEILLANCE:  The District's New Jersey light traps have continued catching mosquitoes 
(Attachment #1).  Culex pipiens, Culex tarsalis, and Aedes melanimon populations are higher than the 
previous year at this time.  Anopheles freeborni populations have nosedived and are on par with the previous 
year at this time.  Sentinel chickens sera samples are continuing to be taken biweekly with 31/38 chickens 
testing positive for WNV.  CO2 trapping has continued and traps are being deployed routinely.  Mosquito pools 
are being submitted for mosquito-borne disease.  As of October 3rd, 2023, 483 pools have been submitted; 
with 70 of those pools being positive .  Also, Aedes aegypti has been detected a total of 60 times in Chico, 78 
times in Oroville, 12 times in Hamilton City, 7 times in Thermalito, 2 times in Biggs, and 1 time in Gridley. 

VIRUS SURVEILLANCE:  West Nile virus (WNV) activity has increased within the District's service area with a 
total of 18 positive humans (1 asymptomatic blood donor), 1 positive horse, 2 dead birds, 70 positive pools, 
and 31 positive chickens.  WNV has been identified in 183 humans, 697 dead birds, 4,135 mosquito pools, 163 
chickens, and 26 horses in California to date (Attachment #2). 

MOSQUITOFISH OPERATIONS:  The District’s four indoor fish tanks are fully operational and produced 6,527 
fry in September, and the District’s outdoor fish ponds have continued to produce high amounts of fish as they 
begin to slow down for fall and winter.  Also, the Districts public fish tanks were taken out of the field on 
October 5th. 

CONTROL OPERATIONS:  Mosquito and Vector Control Specialists (Specialists) have continued with 
mosquito surveillance and treatments in rock pits, dredger pits, flood water areas, agricultural, ditches, drains 
and urban sources.  Service requests for inspections, fish, and treatments have decreased over the past 
month with a total of 312 taken in the month of September (2,313 for the year).  

AIRCRAFT OPERATIONS:  As of October 3rd, the District has treated 11,489 acres of wetlands; compared to 
6,243 acres at this time last year.  The District has treated 56,944 acres of rice this year, compared to 56,152 
acres at this time last year.  The District has made 20 ULV adulticide treatments thus far, compared to 13 ULV 
adulticide treatments at this time last year. 

PUBLIC INFORMATION & OUTREACH:  The Public Relations (PR) Department is reviewing and updating (if 
needed) the District's website, brochures, photo and video files, and other informational documents.  The 
District public service announcements continue to run on newspapers and television.  The District also 
attended the Salmon Festival in Oroville on September 23rd. 



Attachment #1





Attachment # 2



I’m humbled, honored, and privileged to have a dedicated group of employees (32 total 
employees) who were willing to step up to work long hours, nights, holidays, and remain 
committed to protecting the public’s health. Throughout the 2023 season the District’s 
staff and Board of Trustees operated and conducted business to respond to 2,266 service 
requests, West Nile virus detections, and Aedes aegypti, a new invasive mosquito species.  
I am extremely grateful and appreciative for each and every one of my employees and 
the District’s Board of Trustees. For all those that went above and beyond this season, I 
thank you.

Butte County Mosquito and Vector Control District
5117 Larkin Road

Oroville, CA. 95965

  3rd Quarter, 2023                                                                                                                    			                                                                                                                    			   Newsletter

This institution is an equal opportunity provider and employer.

MISSION STATEMENT
The mission of the Butte County Mosquito and Vector 

Control District is primarily to suppress mosquito 
transmitted disease and also to reduce the annoyance 

levels of mosquitoes and diseases associated with 
ticks, fleas and other vectors through environmentally 

compatible control practices and public education.

CONTACT INFORMATION        
Butte County Mosquito & Vector Control District

5117 Larkin Road, Oroville, CA. 95965
Phone: (530) 533-6038, (530) 342-7350

Fax: (530) 534-9916
Website: www.BUTTEMOSQUITO.com

“FIGHT THE BITE!”

MANAGER’S MESSAGE

AERIAL OPERATIONSWEST NILE VIRUS ACTIVITY

As of September 25th, Aerial Operations has treated 
56,935 acres of Rice and 10,395 acres of wetlands. There 
have been 17 night ULV operations, treating 130,560 
acres. A total of 197,890 acres have been treated by air.

As of September 25th, 69 mosquito pools, 2 dead birds, 
31 sentinel chickens and 1 horse have tested positive for 
WNV. There have been 18 human cases of WNV reported. 

Tank TrucksTank Trucks

Respectfully,  Matthew C. Ball 
District Manager



If an MVCS finds 10 mosquito larvae per dip in a small 10-acre field, there are approximately 3.92 million mosquito larvae. 
With these numbers in mind, it quickly becomes apparent as to why the District must do aerial wetland surveillance and control.

AERIAL PROGRAM INVASIVE MOSQUITO REPORT

Managed wetland surveillance is a vital component of the District’s integrated vector management 
program. There are over 50,000 acres of managed wetlands within our service area. These wetlands 
consist of state, federal, and private entities. With wetlands covering such a large portion of the service 
area, utilizing aircraft is the most effective way to conduct surveillance on these wetlands. During 
mosquito season, when the managed wetlands commence flooding irrigations, the District’s pilot will 
navigate aircraft over these wetlands and remotely take pictures with a camera to identify any new flood 
water.  After the pictures have been uploaded, they are distributed to each Mosquito and Vector Control 
Specialist (MVCS).  The MVCS will then drive out to the field and ‘dip’ the new source of water for the 
presence of mosquito larvae. Dipping uses a 1-pint cup attached to a long handle which is gently dipped 
into the water, pulled back out, and larvae are counted in the cup. The MVCS will do this dipping at 
several locations around the field and will record the average number of larvae found. If the number 
equals one or more larvae per dip, a map of the field is sent to the office using Mapvision®, the District’s 
map and GIS software. Once air operations staff receives the map, a determination of the product 
application rate is calculated based on the surveillance data gathered. This is determined by vegetation 
density, water depth, water quality, larval dip counts, and larval instars present. The air operations 
coordinator then forwards the information to the pilot which contains a GIS-based field polygon map, 
the application rate, the GPS coordinates, and the amount of public health pesticide to load. Once the 
plane is loaded, the pilot flies to the field and makes the application. When the pilot completes the 
application, the information is entered into the Mapvision® for record keeping and reporting purposes.

Aedes aegypti, commonly referred to as the Yellow Fever mosquito, ranges globally in tropic and 
subtropic areas.  Now firmly established in Southern California, it has expanded its range northward.  
These mosquitoes are aggressive daytime biters that feed mostly during the day, indoors and outdoors.  
Eggs are laid on dry surfaces near water and are resistant to drying out.  Eggs can remain dry for 8 months.  
These mosquitoes survive the winter in the egg stage and hatch when covered with water in warm weather. 
This mosquito has the ability to transmit Zika, dengue fever, chikungunya, yellow fever and other viruses. 

As of September 25th 2023, Aedes aegypti has been identified in Butte County 143 times at 24 sites, in areas of 
Oroville, Chico, Gridley, Biggs and Hamilton City.  The detections in Hamilton City and Biggs are the first detections 
the District have had in those towns.  It’s important for residents to eliminate all types of standing water 
around their property to prevent the spread of Aedes aegypti.  Detection maps available at ButteMosquito.com

Oroville

Aedes Detection Maps

Plant SaucersPlant Saucers Rain BarrelsRain Barrels
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